SOUTH EASTERN ORIENTEERING ASSOCIATION

Minutes of the SEOA Committee Meeting on 8th June 2017 at

Christchurch Conference Centre, Christchurch Woking, Town Square,

Woking Surrey GU21 6YG
1. Present
Simon Greenwood
SAX

SEOA Chairman

Rowan Purkis

SAX

SEOA Secretary

David Saunders
HH

SEOA Treasurer

Philip Gristwood
MV

SEOA Fixtures Secretary

Angela Darley
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Keith Marsden

HH

SEOA Meetings Secretary

Mike Elliot

MV


Catherine Galvin
LOK

Jon Darley

GO


Alan Wallis

SN

Mark Adams

HH


Steve Blount

SO

Tony Maycraft
CHIG


Andy Robinson
SLOW
Apologies for Absence



Janet Biggs

HAVOC 

Susan Marsden
HH

SEOA Membership Secretary
Andrew Evans

DFOK

Neil Crickmore
SO

SEOA Competitions Officer

3. Minutes of previous Committee Meeting 
The minutes of the meeting held on 9th March 2017 were accepted as a true record.
4. Matters Arising
The Chairman reported that Judith Holt, Chair of British Orienteering, intends to attend 1 or 2 meetings of the Region each year. 
But that if there are any items which are not widely published she will inform the Chairman.

The Chairman reported that he had not received any response to his insurance queries but that he will continue to pursue. 










Action; SG

4. Update from the Board
Attendees commented that there had been some discussion within the Board meetings regarding the element of risk in the organising of Orienteering events.

Clearly these elements are difficult to predict but that in general SEOA were comfortable with a level of risk, perhaps a level which other Regions may not want.

5. Major Events
JK 2017

The Coordinator of this year’s event, Helen Errington, had provided a written report. (Appendix A) 
It was repeated, as the report said, that major roles are becoming more onerous, partly because of higher Health and Safety requirements and as time goes by the  expectation levels increase.
It was commented that, in the past, officials needed to speak to one public body on an issue, now there are a number who need to be involved. This duplication increasingly means that people in full time employment find it difficult to liaise with all these bodies.

This then leads to the use of the same people as major officials and the Region, and Orienteering in general, needs to find ways of bringing on the next generation of officials
Southern Championships (2018)

The National Trust have now agreed that the event can proceed, however we have not yet received a response from Natural England. 

There is now a need to arrange a meeting in order to get approval.










Action; SN/SLOW
With 16 months to the event, a professional mapper has been contacted to map 12 months ahead of the event (25th November)
There are some local areas of woodland for which the owner is not known. The Land Registry may be of help.










Action; SN/SLOW
The event organisers now need to identify an event centre and parking. For car-parking there is the possibility of the local cricket club or a local PGL site.

Sue Bett (SN) is currently responsible for land permissions.










Action; SN/SLOW

Individuals have been identified as Planners and Controllers but there is, as yet, no named Organiser.

The day before the Southern Champs has been suggested as the date for the Southern Night champs. GO have an area in mind.

 Action; GO
BOC 2020

British Orienteering have indicated that they would like the event to be held 2 or 3 weeks before or after the JK (13th April). This should be ok as it was felt that the vegetation would be acceptable at the beginning of May.
 Discussions have been held regarding a suitable venue, with Friston being mentioned but this was considered only a fall-back area.
Can Charlton be used? The Chairman will contact the Landowner.










Action; SG

The Chairman asked clubs to consider joining two of their areas together to provide an area suitable for the British Championships.









Action; All
Deadline for a decision is in 3 months time.

Junior Interregional Championships (JIRC) 2017

There are still two official vacancies; a planner for the Relay has been identified but would prefer to stand down. Alternative names were suggested.

There is also a need for a Controller for the Relays. It was suggested that the SEOA Competitions Officer be contacted.

(PMN; A replacement for the Relay Planner has now been found but the Coordinator has chosen to stand down, has has the Relay Organiser)










Action; AD
CSC Final 2019

SAXONS are considering offering.









Action; SAXONS
Pippingford is a possibility as large areas of it were not used for the JK Relays. We also have a good relationship with the land owner.
Harvester 2018

Scheduled for 24th June. SO have offered Tilgate but car-park and arena have yet to be identified.
Action; SO
6. Officers reports

6.1 
 SEOA Chairman

The Chairman had nothing to add to his report at the AGM (qv) earlier in the evening.

6.2        SEOA Secretary

The Secretary had nothing to report not covered elsewhere.
6.3       SEOA Treasurer
The Treasurer had provided a report (Appendix B) showing the Income and Expenditure position as of 1st June 2017.
He noted that expenditure for JIRC was now appearing and that a Budget for the event had been produced but had yet to be agreed.









Action; DS/AD
KM brought to the notice of the committee that funding to the British Orienteering Talent Squad had been greatly reduced, and completely removed from the Performance squad, and therefore the cost for International representation was much increased. Alistair Masson (SO) (M20) had been selected to represent GB at JWOC and was faced with a cost of £1100. 

It was agreed to provide Alistair with a grant of £400. It was made clear that no precedent was set by this award.










Action; DS
The Treasurer had also supplied a summary of the JK accounts up to 1st June 2017 (Appendix C).  These show a likely surplus of around £13k to the SEOA.
6.4
 SEOA Membership Secretary

The Membership Secretary had nothing to add to her report at the AGM (qv) earlier in the evening.

6.5       SEOA Competitions Officer
The Competitions officer had reported that he had updated the rules of South East events 
(available at http://www.lifesci.sussex.ac.uk/home/Neil_Crickmore/SEOA/SEOAComps.htm)

He noted that he had added age classes M/W80 + to the rules of the South East League events.
6.6       SEOA Junior Training Officer

The Junior Training Officer had nothing to add to her report at the AGM (qv) earlier in the evening.

6.7       SEOA and BOF Fixtures 

The Fixtures Secretary reported that all the South East Championship events in the coming season were now allocated 

He also reported that the following numbers of South East League events are currently registered;

- 2017-18   7 events  

- 2018-19   7 events


- 2019-20   2 already in the calendar

These events are all subject to SEOA levy.
7. SEOA Web site

JD reported that he needed copies of some club logos to add to the new web-site.









Action; JD
He commented that the original quote from Paul Frost for the new web-site was £1500 – but that was some time ago.

He is hoping that the template for the site will be available in June when he will circulate it to the clubs for comment.

He will then need to identify people who will be responsible for updating parts of the site. There is also the need to identify a web master who is willing to keep the site active.









Action; JD
It was felt that the site would be fairly static but it was felt that it needed to be updated at least once per month in order to be meaningful.

It will need to have links to other sites without duplicating the information on those sites.
The subject of a private section on the web site was mentioned but JD suggested that there would be very little need for such on a Regional web site such as SEOA’s.

The discussion then moved on to the subject of Facebook and the Junior Training Officer said that she would not be recommending the use of Facebook for SEJS for a number of reasons.

It was pointed out that a SEOA Facebook site would also require a mediator.
8. Development in SEOA
MA reported that he had only received feedback from LOK, MV, DFOK and Saxons to his request to attend a Regional development meeting.
The Chairman said he would be reluctant to commit funds to development until it was clear as to British Orienteering’s policy on the use of Development Managers.
MA suggested that we should aim to agree consistency across the region with regard to its events. Consistency in terms of charging, courses and timing etc. All clubs offer some activities but on different bases; consistency would make it easier for newcomers to understand.

MA is still seeking to set up a meeting to discuss development needs in the Region and needs responses from GO, SN, SLOW and SO.










Action; SN/SLOW/SO/GO
Xplorer was again discussed and there were various anecdotal comments on its success or otherwise. As has been mentioned before there seemed to be no direct contact with Orienteering clubs.

It was suggested that members consult the web site, http://www.xplorer.org.uk/, for more information. 


9. Any other business

CG brought to the notice of the meeting a public consultation regarding the charging, by Local Authorities, for the use of public parks.

She urged individuals and clubs to respond to the consultation details of which are at;

https://www.gov.uk/government/uploads/system/uploads/attachment_data/file/608372/Parkrun_ConDoc.pdf
It is believed that British Orienteering will respond and clubs should also do so.









Action; All
The Chairman informed the meeting that a situation had arisen that is not covered by the rules of the South East League in that two clubs in Division 1 had tied in penultimate place.

It had therefore been decided that for this year three clubs will be relegated from Division 1 and three clubs promoted from Division 2.

The clubs promoted are MV, LOK and CHIG with GO, DFOK and SN relegated.

There was some discussion regarding a fair ‘tie breaker’ for future occasions and one based on the total runner points was considered the fairest.

The Competitions Officer was asked to implement changes to the rules.










Action; NC
It was also brought to the meeting’s attention a request from Sarah Brown to discuss the issue of GB Team development and funding now that British Orienteering receives no funding for Performance and little for Talent.
JD suggested that all clubs should allow entrants to their events to add a donation to support the GB squads through the event entry system.

It was also suggested that, once the accounts for JK2017 were finalised the SEOA may consider a donation to Orienteering Foundation. Orienteering Foundation is a registered charity and therefore any donation will benefit from Gift Aid. The donation could then be ring fenced and administered by the Foundation.
10. Date and Venue of next meetings 

14th September 2017 (Venue; Christchurch Conference Centre, Woking))
14th December 2017  (43, Brewery Road, Woking (tbc))
8th March 2018
APPENDIX A
JK report for SEOA – Helen Errington with input from Linda Pakuls & others 30th May 2017.
This report mainly focusses on the JK weekend, the 10 weeks leading up to the event when I took over from Linda, plus some suggestions for the future. I have asked Linda for her input and her points are included in the report.

There is a very good Safety by numbers report from Karen Ashworth to be published in Compasssport and I hope that Keith Tonkin will have prepared draft (final) JK accounts for the meeting. A full (20 page) report on the JK has been prepared for the Co-ordinating teams 2018 & 2019 to be discussed at a meeting to be held on the 7th June 2017. Other reports that are available – Safety Officer, Equipment Officer, SIAC analysis. 

Summary

The JK is a huge undertaking for any Association and there were many jobs that ended up being really too big for any one person. These included; Contracts & Equipment (Andrew Evans), First Aid & Safety (Karen Ashworth) and maybe Mapping co-ordination (Simon Errington) & SI forest equipment (Jon Darley). There could well be other roles that pushed volunteers to the limit.

JK 2017 SEOA had 4 days of JK competition, 3 days of UKOL, 3 World Ranking events, 4 string courses & 2 Trail O competitions. There were 4 different disciplines of foot O to be planned.

Numbers of those who competed on each day were as follows:

	Day
	JK Main
	WRE
	Trail O 
	String course

	1
	1479
	280
	60
	73

	2
	2147
	126
	0
	?

	3
	2071
	93
	?
	155

	4
	1176
	0
	0
	79


Approx 80 – 120 volunteers helped every day, some helped for all 4 days. Most from the South East & a few from other clubs around the country. Families were roped in to help out and there were quite a few non-runners. We printed 600 helper vouchers.

All JK Officials have been asked for their top 3 things: they thought went well and would do again, things that did not go well and would not do again and things that they wished they had done. These have been incorporated into the report.

Typically, some officials have responded promptly as asked, some have ignored the request and done & said what they wanted to and some have ignored it completely and sent nothing. This is one of the issues with trying to co-ordinate a diverse group of volunteers. Many of whom think they know better, others give what they want to, not necessarily what is needed and some start but give up when it does not go their way. However the vast majority worked very hard for months, weeks, hours & days in advance, over the JK weekend and on the day try to do their best for the event. 

The JK cannot be staged without the use of external contractors – tent erection & table & chair hire, Toilets, SI entries & results, results screens, Radio controls, commentary, Insurance,  mapping & surveying, map printing, bib printing, First Aid, Signage, Track matting. Transferring this knowledge and the contacts from year to year has to be a priority for anyone involved in the JK. 
However there needs to be clear roles and responsibilities, especially when in contact with external suppliers - and make sure the external suppliers know who everyone involved is. 

From the experience of one contractor, they STRONGLY advise that the overall coordinator is the primary contact with event-level external suppliers, bringing in others to the discussion as/when necessary. It gets really messy when they 3+ people per day to deal with, which leads to mistakes and duplicated work.

Complaints were few and far between, Thank you emails were received from a number of participants after the event. There was only one complaint about the middle race being a Middle race and not a long.

Innovations of Results screens & touch free/mixed punching were successfully included. Despite my misgivings about both.

I have analysed all of the DNF, MP, DSQ results for days 1,2 & 3 and could not find any evidence that contactless punching caused competitors any more issues than trad SI. A separate report has been circulated on this topic. 

The jury is still out on results screens – there is a cost and they are not easy to move, set up or source. There are other issues to do with light in the marquee & speed of scrolling.

A continental style Start lay out was also one of Linda’s aims. This was of limited success, mainly due to the late appointment of Christine Kiddier as Start co-ordinator. To make this happen, she needed to be in at the very beginning of the planning process to influence where the starts were to be located to allow for equipment & tents etc to be used.

Late appointments to key roles and late delivery of certain items is a theme of many events and this is not possible with something a huge as the JK. It places an enormous strain on the volunteers who are in post to try and make it work.  When I took over I discovered a number of things that been missed out/not in place/horribly delayed and spent time trying to ‘fire fight’ a few things.

Going forward

From Linda -  take mapping to a professional contract. I should say don’t take on a major event like this with less than a year to go. But TBH, if I hadn’t been unwell, I think it was feasible. But I wouldn’t do it again because of the impact it has on the mapping schedule. Maps MUST be upgraded the year before and then finally updated in the lead up to the event. I would not leave this to the clubs owning the area (which was a direct result of how late we started). I would take the whole mapping contract out to tender. The piecemeal effort is too risky and it leaves a lot of inconsistency between the maps produced. 
Own the design of the arenas across the weekend. Making the goal each day to provide a festival of orienteering with well laid out arenas, closely located parking and high quality courses. Aside from the technicality of the areas, I think we did achieve this. I wanted to have a hand in the design of each day but it was one of those things that fell by the wayside.
Find a way to bring sponsorship into the event. It just isn’t within my capability. It would make a big difference to getting prizes funded and organised.
I wouldn’t hold the JK in the SE again. The terrain is just not good enough. I think we had a pretty good weekend event and got good feedback, but I did also hear that we didn’t compare well to the British, coming close on the heels of the JK, in much more technical terrain. I think we have really good terrain in the UK, and I believe that this is one aspect of major events that needs a rethink and an overhaul. I could go on. It is up to you how much of this you will use, but my opinion is that the JK could do with being run by a management company that rotates the event around the country and picks grade A areas wherever they are located.
Other comments received:

Should those people who were involved with the JK as 'juniors' be allowed first refusal on the primary job the next time a major event comes to the SE (including home internationals, interland, JIRC, etc)

There needs to be consistency across the event and clarity upfront would help identify the right people for roles and set expectations from all parties.

Perhaps there needs to be a strategic view of who does what work - what is delivered in house, what is outsourced; does any one person have too much to do / are they reliable to deliver the role they've volunteered for; is the mix between experience and developmental roles right; equally mix between older and younger generations / male & female. Allowing roles to be filled 'organically' tends to lead to the 'same old guard' taking on the bulk of the roles, and doesn't encourage the younger generation to volunteer (who probably need a slight arm twist)

Helen E – I think that the SEOA with its ‘deep pockets’ and number of clubs & members and vast wealth of experience of staging Level A events was able to put on a JK that was successful. However I was working with all the same faces that I worked with for JK2008 & WC2005 and I am sure there were many who were there doing JK1999. Eventually they will hang up their volunteering hats (in fact one of the issues I had was so many of the team kept going off skiing or orienteering or on holiday in the 10 weeks leading up to the JK!) and the event will fall over.

In my opinion it is nearly too big and too complex for mainly volunteers to manage. In comparison, the Scottish 6 days (only 2 days more) is only every 2 years and has a professional officer to support the  event, has a well-documented plan of delivery and is staged by the same clubs every time.

APPENDIX B

	INTERIM INCOME & EXPENDITURE STATEMENT @ 1 June  2017
	
	

	Excluding major events
INCOME
Subscriptions
3,167.00
3,167.00
Event levies
774.00
774.00
JK 2017
124,453.03
0.00
JIRC 2017
0.00
0.00
Miscellaneous 
97.95
97.95
TOTAL INCOME
128,491.98
4,038.95
EXPENDITURE
Junior grants
603.51
603.51
Junior training / expenses
265.61
265.61
Equipment
0.00
0.00
English Orienteering Council
0.00
0.00
Development courses & conferences
522.50
522.50
Subscriptions paid
0.00
0.00
Room hire
47.25
47.25
Officers' expenses
0.00
0.00
Competitions
43.50
43.50
JIRC 2017
105.73
0.00
JK 2017
91,139.64
0.00
Miscellaneous
0.00
0.00
TOTAL EXPENDITURE 
92,727.74
1,482.37
SURPLUS/(DEFICIT)
35,764.24
2,556.58
Net Assets @ 1 January
17,822.00
17,822.00
TOTAL NET ASSETS
53,586.24
20,378.58

	
	
	
	
	


APPENDIX C

	JK Accounts summary 

1 June 2017
	
	
	

	
	
	
	

	Current income 
	
	 £124,453.03 
	

	
	
	
	

	Current expenditure 
	
	
	 £91,139.64 

	
	
	
	

	Known outstanding expenditure 
	
	
	 £204.30 

	Projected outstanding expenditure 
	
	
	 £2,500.00 

	Projected BOF levy
	
	
	 £16,813.50 

	
	
	
	

	Totals
	
	 £124,453.03 
	 £110,657.44 

	
	
	
	

	Projected surplus
	
	
	 £13,795.59 
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